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City of Elko  ) 

County of Elko ) 

State of Nevada )     SS August 22, 2017 

 

The City Council of the City of Elko, State of Nevada met for a regular meeting 

beginning at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, August 22, 2017. 

 

 This meeting was called to order by Mayor Chris Johnson. 

 

ROLL CALL 
 

Mayor Present: Chris J. Johnson 

 

Council Present: Councilman John Rice  

   Councilwoman Mandy Simons 

   Councilman Robert Schmidtlein 

   Councilman Reece Keener 

 

City Staff Present: Curtis Calder, City Manager 

   Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager 

   Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director 

   Shanell Owen, City Clerk 

   Jonnye Jund, Administrative Services Director 

   Aubree Barnum, Human Resources Manager 

   Cathy Laughlin, City Planner 

   Ben Reed Jr., Police Chief 

   James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director 

   Jeremy Draper, Development Manager 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer 

Jeff Ford, Building Official 

Jack Snyder, Deputy Fire Chief 

Matt Griego, Fire Chief 

John Holmes, Fire Marshal 

James Foster, Airport Manager 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney 

   Diann Byington, Recording Secretary 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

Lynette Vega, Survivors of Suicide Loss, Nevada Coalition for Suicide Prevention, invited the 

Mayor and Council to come to some of the events being held at GBC.  As a community we need 
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to address the suicides we are having in our area.  It is a health concern.  She wrote a letter to 

invite them (Exhibit “A”).  The goal is to educate and the dates and times are on the letter. 

 

Councilman Keener said there is a blood drive that is ongoing at St. Joseph’s Catholic Church.  It 

is Firefighters vs. Police.  He will donate for the Fire this time because he donated for the Police 

last time.  He invited everyone to join him giving blood. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  August 8, 2017  Regular Session 

 

Mayor Johnson explained there was one change to the minutes (Exhibit “B”).  The point of this 

change is to clarify that it will be on the parade organizers to come up with and implement 

notification of the closure of the corridor, not city staff. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

add a clarification to the minutes to reflect that the parade organizers are responsible for 

putting signs up and communicating to the public that the corridor will be closed during 

the period of the parade.    

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

I. PRESENTATIONS 

 

A. Presentation of a Proclamation by the Mayor, in light of the tragedy that occurred 

in Charlottesville Virginia, on August 12, 2017, and matters related thereto. 

NON-ACTION ITEM – INFORMATION ONLY 

 

Mayor Johnson read the proclamation. 

 

III. PERSONNEL 

 

A. Employee Introductions: 

 

1.) Brian Hoehne, Firefighter, Fire Department 

Present and introduced. 

2.) Paul Algerio, Street Superintendent, Public Works 

Present and introduced. 

3.) D’Ann Dunlap, Accounting Technician II, Finance Department 

Present and introduced. 

 

B. Fire Department Badge Pinning by Fire Chief Matt Griego: 

 

1.) Ray Mowrey 

2.) Ryan Safford 

3.) Joel Finley – not present 

 

Chief Griego explained it was his privilege to have Councilman Schmidtlein administer the Fire 

Officers Oath for the two new promotees. Ray Mowrey was promoted to the rank of Captain.  

Ryan Safford was promoted to the rank of Driver Operator II.  He called the staff up to the front, 

along with their families to perform the badge pinning. 



 

08/22/2017 City Council Minutes Page 3 of 19 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein administered the Fire Officer’s Oath. 

 

IV.  APPROPRIATIONS 

 

D. Review, consideration, and possible approval to solicit bids for one Secondary 

Clarifier Mechanism and Automatic Launder Brush assembly, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The additional secondary clarifier was approved in the current budget. Staff 

desires to select and purchase some long lead items. It is necessary to select these 

items prior to final design and construction. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained the first step is to select the clarifier mechanism and 

automatic launder brush assembly and then we design the remainder of the clarifier around that 

assembly.  It was indicated on the overhead screen what parts they were looking at selecting.  He 

was asking to solicit bids for the assembly and not the entire clarifier. 

 

Councilman Keener said it is a lot of money but we all know how important that plant is for the 

city. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve soliciting bids for the additional Secondary Clarifier.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

Councilman Rice add there is a lot of long term planning that is going out there.  We do have 

these high price tags but we also know there are communities where they have had much higher 

price tags because they had not been looking forward. 

 

Mr. Limberg said they did receive a draft copy of their renewal permit late last week.  We have 

the Class B water on that permit.  We are making progress on that front.  

 

E. Review, consideration, and possible approval to solicit bids for the Sewer 

Manhole Rehabilitation Project-2017, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

This project will consist of lining several manholes along the river corridor to 

reduce incoming water during high water events. RL 

 

Mr. Limberg explained this item should have been on the last agenda.  There were some 

computer problems and was not able to have this in the last agenda.  It is currently out to bid and 

they already had the pre-bid meeting this week. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the motion for the Sewer Manhole Rehabilitation.  

  

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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After the motion and before the vote, Councilman Keener asked how many manholes. 

 

Mr. Limberg answered they are looking at approximately 35 along the river corridor.   

 

Councilman Keener asked if they would have to completely excavate and expose everything 

around the manholes on the outside. 

 

Mr. Limberg answered all the work would take place on the inside of the manhole. 

 

Council voted on the motion. 
   

F. Review, consideration, and possible final acceptance of the Golf Course Irrigation 

Replacement Project, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

This project was awarded to Landscapes Unlimited at the March 8, 2016 Council 

Meeting, in the amount of $2,549,445. There were two changes orders in the 

amount of $27,950 and one deductive change order in the amount of $15,099 

bringing the total for the project to $2,562,296. This additional work included the 

installation of a new water service line to the maintenance shops, and adjustments 

to the location of the reuse water line. Retainage will be reduced by $5,000 from 

$64,057.40 to $59,057.40 due to ten days of liquidated damages incurred with the 

project. The project has been completed in conformance with the plans and 

specifications and is ready for final acceptance.  JW 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, explained this was a great project.  All of the 

specifications and conformances to the plans have been met.  He recommended final acceptance.  

He spoke with Landscapes Unlimited regarding the liquidated damages and they are good with 

it. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, for 

approval for Final Acceptance of the Golf Course Irrigation Replacement Project in the 

amount of $2,557,296.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

G. Review, consideration, and possible award of or authorization to rebid the Chilton 

Centennial Tower Project, to construct the tower and foundation, and matters 

related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

At the July 25, 2017 meeting, Council authorized Staff to bid the Chilton 

Centennial Tower Project for a third time. Bids were received until 3:00 p.m. on 

August 21, 2017. A bid tabulation and recommended motion will be provided at 

this meeting.  BT 

 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer, passed out a bid tabulation (Exhibit “C”).  The bid, from YESCO, 

was responsive and in proper order.  He recommended award. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked if we were good on the funds for this. 
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Mr. Thibault answered yes. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

accept the bid for the Chilton Centennial Tower in the amount of $183,860, submitted by 

YESCO.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

H. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to enter into a Professional 

Services Agreement with Stantec Consulting Services Inc. for Permit Oversight, 

Management and Implementation of the Department of Army Permit SPK-2013-

00923 related to construction activity within jurisdictional waters and wetlands 

mitigation associated with the Elko Regional Athletic Sports Complex, and 

matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

  

 The proposed services are related to administration of the 404 permit issued to the 

City of Elko related to the construction of the Sports Complex. JW 

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, explained there a couple different components to 

administrating the 404 permit.  One part has to do with work within the jurisdictional waters of 

the Department of Army, and then the wetlands mitigation.  The second component is the 

historic properties treatment plan.  They reached out to Stantec because they have people locally 

that have experience in dealing with jurisdictional waters and wetlands mitigation.  He went over 

the proposals. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to authorize staff to enter into a Professional Services Agreement with the Stantec 

Consulting Services for Permit Oversight Management and Implementation of the 

Department of Army Permit SPK-2013-00923, related to construction activity within the 

jurisdictional waters and wetlands mitigation associated with the Elko Regional Athletic 

Sports Complex, in the amount of $65,588.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

I. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to enter into a Professional 

Services Agreement with Stantec Consulting Services Inc. for Permit Oversight, 

Management and Implementation of the Department of Army Permit SPK-2013-

00923 for administration of Historic Properties Treatment and Implementation 

Plan associated with the Elko Regional Athletic Sports Complex, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The proposed services are related to administration of the 404 permit issued to the 

City of Elko related to the construction of the Sports Complex. SW 

 

Mr. Wilkinson said the proposed cost for this component is $72,283.  Stantec will have to rely on 

their archeologists in California.  He recommended approval. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

authorize staff to enter into a Professional Services Agreement with Stantec Consulting 

Services for Permit Oversight, Management and Implementation of the Department of 
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Army Permit SPK-2013-00923 for administration of Historic Properties Treatment and 

Implementation Plan associated with the Elko Regional Athletic Sports Complex, in the 

amount of $72,283.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

V.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Amendment No. Fourteen (14) to 

Contract Dated January 14, 2014 between Jviation, Inc., and The City of Elko, 

Nevada, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

This item is to amend the current contract between The City of Elko and Jviation, 

Inc. Jviation contract amendment No. 14 will cover fees associated with Airport 

Improvement project (AIP) 48, including Engineering, and Construction 

Management Services. JF 

 

James Foster, Airport Manager, explained this is a normal contract change.  They are getting 

ready to start off the AIP Project No. 48. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

accept Amendment No. 14 to the contract between Jviation and the City of Elko. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

C. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the draft Interlocal Agreement 

for Property Transfer and Access Maintenance regarding the Snobowl 

Recreational Facility and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

At the August 8, 2017 City Council meeting, Staff was directed to initiate the 

property transaction for the Elko Snobowl between Elko County and the City of 

Elko.  As the next step in the process, the City Attorney’s Office has prepared a 

draft agreement for review by both parties. Staff is seeking approval of the draft 

agreement and direction to prepare such documents as necessary to effectuate this 

agreement. A copy of the draft agreement has been included in the packet for 

review. JW 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, explained there was some email conversations late 

this afternoon regarding some language in the agreement.  He felt the changes can be made. 

 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney, clarified on page 2, under Subsection 1-A, there is a reference on 

line 2 under Real Property and Improvements.  It says “Grant, Bargain and Sale Deed.”  We have 

been discussing this with the County and they would prefer to do it by Quit Claim Deed.  He 

recommended if council wanted to approve this, it would subject to that change.  County 

Commission approved a Quit Claim Deed and not the Grant, Bargain and Sale Deed. 

 

Councilman Keener said he was out of town when the agenda packet was sent out.  He had some 

difficulties downloading this item and the next item onto his tablet.  He wanted to abstain from 

this item and the next item because he doesn’t know what he would be voting for. 
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** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the draft Interlocal Agreement for Property Transfer and Access Maintenance 

between Elko County and the City of Elko, and direct staff to prepare such documents as 

necessary to effectuate this agreement, subject to the change of the words “Quit Claim 

Deed” in Section 1-A.   

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Keener abstained.) 
   

D. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the draft Snobowl Operations 

Agreement between the City of Elko and the Snobowl Foundation, and matters 

related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

As an additional component to the land transfer of the Snobowl Recreational 

Facility from the County to the City, an agreement between the Snobowl 

Foundation and the City of Elko is a necessary step in forming a public / private 

partnership between the two entities.  The City Attorney’s Office has prepared a 

draft agreement for review by both parties. Staff is seeking approval of the draft 

agreement and direction to prepare such documents as necessary to effectuate this 

agreement. A copy of the draft agreement has been included in the packet for 

review.  JW 

 

See Councilman Keener’s abstention above. 

 

Mr. Wiley explained this is a similar agreement but this involves the City and the Snobowl 

Foundation.  This says the City owns the property and will be managing the operation.  All costs 

and revenues associated to that operation will come to the City.  The Snobowl’s role will be 

similar to what it is now.  They will be focused on fundraising and proposals for capital 

improvements at the site.  He was looking for approval from Council tonight and then it would 

go to the Snobowl Foundation for their approval. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

approve the draft Snobowl Operations Agreement between the Snobowl Foundation and 

the City of Elko, and direct staff to prepare such documents as necessary to effectuate this 

agreement.   

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Keener abstained.) 
   

VI. NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible action to conditionally approve Parcel Map 

6-17, filed by Gary Morfin on behalf of The Clorinda M. Morfin Family Trust. 

The Parcel Map contains an offer of dedication for Right-of-Way for a portion of 

Lincoln Avenue, and it is for this reason that the map was referred to the Planning 

Commission, with recommendation to Council, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Parcel Map 6-17 is a merger and re-subdivision map of two parcels located on 

Lincoln Avenue. The applicant will be dedicating a portion of Lincoln Avenue to 

the City of Elko as Lincoln Avenue is not a dedicated Right-of-Way. Planning 
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Commission reviewed the application at their August 1, 2017 meeting and 

forwarded a recommendation to Council to conditionally approve PM 6-17.  CL 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained this property is already fully developed as residential 

use.  It is two parcels in which the existing garage is built over the property line of both parcels.  

The homeowner is in the process of selling the property.  City Staff recommended a parcel map 

to combine the two parcels into one and it also required a variance for the existing garage that the 

Planning Commission has approved.  This is another house cleaning effort. 

 

Councilman Keener asked if the property owner that has the garage touching the northern 

boundary, are they going to have to apply for a variance. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered no because they are not part of this property. 

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, said that would be a legal non-conforming use. 

 

Eric Snyder, Summit Engineering, 1150 Lamoille Highway, was present to answer any 

questions. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

conditionally approve Parcel Map 6-17, with the conditions listed in the Planning 

Commission Action Report.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

C. Review, discussion, and consideration of a request by Hadley Noren to install a 

free library kiosk in the Main City Park, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Mrs. Noren is a longtime librarian and has installed free library stations in other 

parts of the City. She is promoting literacy and desires to provide books to those 

who may not have them in their homes by providing these free library kiosks in 

public places.  JW 

 

Hadley Noren, Librarian at Flagview Intermediate School, explained she wanted to put a free 

little library in the City Park to promote literacy for those that frequent the City Park, as well as 

travelers coming through Elko (Exhibit “D”).  They can leave a book or grab a book.  She 

understood the possibility of vandalism.  She is also willing to maintain it and visit it twice a 

week.  She can be responsible for the books she places in it but she cannot be responsible for the 

books that others put in it. 

 

Councilman Rice thought this is an excellent project.  There is one next door to him and it is 

busy all day. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

direct staff to coordinate the location and installation of a Free Little Library Kiosk in the 

Main City Park with Mrs. Noren.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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D. Review, consideration, and possible direction to Staff regarding the installation of 

meter pits on the Cedar Street Reconstruction Project Phase II, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

This project is currently in the design phase. Staff desires to know if Council 

would like to continue with new meter pit installations on the Phase II portion of 

the project similar to Phase I. There have been very few meters installed on the 

Phase I portion of the project which had meter pits installed. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained in Phase 1 we installed 52 meter pits.  To date we 

have had 3 customers install meters into those pits.  He wanted direction from council as to 

whether or not to continue installing the meter pits or the standard curb box.  We have our water 

meter grant application.  With that the city will install the meter pit and the applicant will 

purchase and install the meter.   

 

Councilman Rice asked if it would add about $50,000 to the project.   

 

Mr. Limberg answered it is close to that. 

 

Councilman Rice asked do you anticipate in the future where every home will be metered. 

 

Limberg answered the trend is going in that direction. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein said if we are going to continue to make developers put them in we 

should continue to put them in on Cedar Street.  That way we are giving everybody the same 

opportunities going forward.   

 

Mr. Limberg said all new construction is required to have a meter pit and go on the metered rate. 

 

Mr. Limberg said we have budgeted the money in this year’s budget.  We are in the design phase 

now.  He just needs to know what direction to go in so he can plan accordingly. 

 

Councilman Keener likes the flexibility downstream.  It is cheaper putting it in at the frontend.   

It makes sense to him. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

direct staff, in the design phase, to add meter pits in the design for the Cedar Street 

Reconstruction.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

E. Review, consideration, and possible approval of a Concessionaire Agreement 

filed by Judy S. Trotter, dba Ruby Mountain Java, to operate a mobile food truck 

in the Main City Park, Area 4, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 
 

Judy Trotter applied for a Concessionaire Agreement to occupy concessionaire 

space for a mobile food truck in the Main City Park. They currently hold an Elko 

City Business License. They are requesting area #4. The previous concessionaire 
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request from Sisters Food Service for areas 4 and 5 was withdrawn by the 

business on July 26, 2017.  BR 

 

Shanell Owen, City Clerk, explained the concessionaire agreement was included in the agenda 

packet.  Ruby Mountain Java offers coffee products, soups and sandwiches.  They are asking for 

space number 4. 

 

Councilwoman Simons thought we were full. 

 

Ms. Owen answered we were full but some people have left and the Sisters found another 

location on Idaho St. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve a Concessionaire Agreement with Judy S. Trotter, dba Ruby Mountain Java, to 

operate a mobile food truck in the Main City Park Area 4.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

F. Review, discussion, and consideration of a possible sale of seven (7) used golf 

carts to the City of Wells, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 
 

As a result of Ruby View Golf Course Golf Cart Replacement Program, the City 

of Elko needs to dispose of up to eleven (11) used Yamaha Golf Carts. The City 

of Wells has expressed an interest in purchasing seven (7) units for the City of 

Wells Golf Course for $2,000 each. Current trade-in value is approximately 

$1,100.  CC 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, explained this is an item we may see every year as we implement 

the replacement program.  He recommended selling the carts to the City of Wells.  We may need 

to come back at the next meeting with a Resolution. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve the sale of seven used golf carts to the City of Wells.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

VII. PETITIONS, APPEALS, AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 

A. Ratification of the Police Chief issuing a 30-day temporary Packaged Beer and 

Wine License and issuing a regular Packaged Beer and Wine License to Matthew 

McCarty, dba TownePlace Suites by Marriott, located at 2625 East Jennings Way, 

Elko, NV 89801, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Chief Reed explained the applicant has completed the necessary background check.  There is 

another hotel that is waiting for clearance for the same thing.  No issues.  They are good to go. 
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** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

ratify a 30-day temporary package beer and wine license and issue a Regular Package Beer 

and Wine License to Matthew McCarty, dba TownePlace Suites by Marriott.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

VI. NEW BUSINESS (Cont.) 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible acceptance of a Deed of Dedication for a 

drainage and utility easement across a portion of land owned by the Crest Heights 

Company of Nevada, Inc., identified as APN 001-961-027, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Recent construction of a single family residence at 233 Cottonwood Drive 

revealed that existing storm drain infrastructure was installed outside an easement 

granted for utility purpose. The storm drain infrastructure could not be relocated 

due to connection to other infrastructure and the property owner was able to 

construct the single family residence with no utility conflicts. Acceptance of this 

drainage and utility easement will provide for future maintenance of the 

infrastructure. JD 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, explained this is the property off Cottonwood Drive.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

accept the Deed of Dedication for a drainage and utility easement as described in Exhibit A 

and shown on Exhibit B on a parcel of land owned by the Crest Heights Company of 

Nevada Inc., identified as APN: 001-961-027.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

II. CONSENT AGENDA 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the revised position description 

for Lead Equipment Operator, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

The Lead Equipment Operator position description has been revised and updated 

to more accurately reflect the actual requirements and qualifications of the 

position, in addition to the actual duties performed, and to comply with updated 

position description standards as recommended by POOL/PACT. AB 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the revised position description 

for Equipment Operator I, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 
 

The Equipment Operator I position description has been revised and updated to 

more accurately reflect the actual requirements and qualifications of the position, 

in addition to the actual duties performed, and to comply with updated position 

description standards as recommended by POOL/PACT. AB 
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C. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the revised position description 

for Equipment Operator II, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 
 

The Equipment Operator II position description has been revised and updated to 

more accurately reflect the actual requirements and qualifications of the position, 

in addition to the actual duties performed, and to comply with updated position 

description standards as recommended by POOL/PACT. AB 

 

D. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the revised position description 

for Equipment Operator III, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 
 

The Equipment Operator III position description has been revised and updated to 

more accurately reflect the actual requirements and qualifications of the position, 

in addition to the actual duties performed, and to comply with updated position 

description standards as recommended by POOL/PACT. AB 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the consent agenda.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

IV.  APPROPRIATIONS (Cont.) 

 

A. Review and possible approval of Warrants, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the regular warrants.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
 

Councilwoman Simons asked about hiring out a bunch of landscaping.  There appeared to be two 

different companies 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, said the only thing he was aware of was the final 

billing for the Golf Course. 

 

Councilman Keener said had the same question.  It listed four times, an amount of $62,000 and 

an amount of $67,000. 

 

Mr. Wiley wasn’t sure why it was listed twice but it is the final billing for the remainder of the 

asphalt golf paths at the Golf Course.  The next one you see to close that project out, would be 

the retention. 

 

B.  Review and possible approval of Print ‘N Copy Warrants, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
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** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to approve the Print ‘N Copy warrants.   
 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Keener abstained.) 

   
C. Review and possible approval of Great Basin Engineering Contractors Warrants, 

and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the Great Basin Engineering Contractors warrants.   
 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Schmidtlein abstained.) 

 

IX. REPORTS 

 

A. Mayor and City Council  

Mayor Johnson reported the City received a thank you letter from RSVP 

(Exhibit “E”). 

B. City Manager  

Curtis Calder reminded everyone that the Nevada League of Cities 

Conference is coming up in October.  The dates run in concurrence with our 

City Council Meeting, October 10th through 12th.   The Conference will be in 

Mesquite and is a full day drive.  If you want to attend you can coordinate 

with Kim.  He will be emailing SkyWest to set up their annual meeting in St. 

George.  He is thinking about the first or second week in November.   

C. Assistant City Manager 

D. Utilities Director  

Ryan Limberg reported we have the Sports Complex listed as an outfall 

for the WRF.  We have also transferred secondary water rights to that 

location as the place of use.  We need to complete an effluent management 

plan for that area.  As for the reuse line, the contractor is on site.  They are 

seeing the water levels still high in the river and that is an issue for the river 

crossing.  He will be bringing an item to council to deduct the river crossing 

from the project because of the water levels. 

E. Public Works 

F. Airport Director 

G. City Attorney 

H. Fire Chief 

I. Police Chief  

Ben Reed reported on the Centennial Badge Project.  The challenge coins 

came in today.  He handed out some magazines on drug abuse (Exhibit “F”).  

They are a good educational magazine that he approves.  The cost of the 

magazine is paid for by businesses that donate. 

J. City Clerk 

K. City Planner 

L. Development Manager 
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M. Administrative Services Director 

Jonnye Jund reported she had to make a transfer to the HR Department 

for $1,000 that will be coming out of the City Manager’s budget. 

N. Parks and Recreation Director 

O. Civil Engineer  

P. Building Official 

 

BREAK 

 

VIII. 5:30 P.M. PUBLIC HEARINGS  

 

A. Second reading, public hearing, and possible adoption of Ordinance No. 819, an 

ordinance amending Title 3, Chapter 2, of the Elko City Code “GENERAL 

ZONING ORDINANCE” specifically establishing a new zoning district along the 

5th Street corridor which will be titled 3-2-6 Residential Business District, filed 

and processed as Zoning Ordinance Amendment No. 2-17, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Planning Commission initiated the new zoning district at their meeting 

October 4, 2016. At their meetings November 1, 2016, March 7, 2017, and May 

2, 2017, Commissioners reviewed the district and made amendments deemed 

necessary. The Planning Commission then held a public hearing on June 6, 2017, 

and took action to make an additional change and bring it back to Planning 

Commission for a second public hearing. The Planning Commission held that 

public hearing on July 18, 2017 and forward a recommendation to Council to 

adopt an ordinance which approves the zoning ordinance amendment. Council 

conducted First Reading of this ordinance at their meeting on July 25, 2017, and 

directed Staff to set the matter for second reading, public hearing, and possible 

adoption. CL 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained this is the second reading and final public hearing for 

Ordinance 819.  Staff has been working on this for quite some time.  Staff reached out to all of 

the property owners as required and they also reached out to the private owners prior to this 

meeting to let them know that if this is approved and adopted then properties would be rezoned.   

She did receive one letter in response (Exhibit “G”).  She recommended approval. 

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment without a response. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

conduct second reading, public hearing and adopt Ordinance No. 819.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B. Second reading, public hearing, and possible adoption of Ordinance No. 822, an 

ordinance increasing the corporate limits of the City of Elko, Nevada, pursuant to 

the provisions of N.R.S. 268.670 annexing thereto a certain tract of land partially 

contiguous to and not embraced within the present limits of the City of Elko 

described as follows: a parcel of land located east of Jennings Way and 
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approximately 185’ north of Cortney Drive, in Section 8, T. 34 N., R. 55 E., 

MDM, Elko County, Nevada, consisting of 10.149 acres, more or less, filed by 

Dusty Shipp on behalf of DDS Properties, LLC and processed as Annexation No. 

1-17, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Council accepted the petition for the subject annexation on June 27, 2017, and 

directed Staff to continue with the annexation process by referring the matter to 

the Planning Commission. The Planning Commission considered the annexation 

on July 18, 2017, and took action to forward a recommendation of approval with 

findings back to Council. City Council held the first reading of the ordinance on 

July 25, 2017. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained when this was brought initially it was two separate parcels.  Since then it 

has been merged into one parcel.  There was a large utility and access easement along the south 

property line and the easterly property line and the property owner asked for a vacation of that 

easement from the county.  The Resolution for the vacation was recorded last Thursday.  The 

only condition that was on there from Planning Commission was that the property be rezoned. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked what it will be rezoned as. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered R1. 

 

Mayor Johnson asked for public comment without a response. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

conduct second reading, public hearing and adopt Ordinance No. 822.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

C. Review, consideration, and possible action to adopt Resolution No. 25-17, a 

resolution of the Elko City Council adopting a change in zoning district 

boundaries from AG (Agriculture) to R1 (Single Family Residential) 

approximately 9.443 acres of property located generally east of Jennings Way 

approximately 185 feet north of Cortney Drive, filed by Dusty Shipp on behalf of 

DDS Properties LLC, and processed as Rezone No. 6-17, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Planning Commission considered the subject zone change request on July 18, 

2017 and took action to forward a recommendation to City Council to adopt a 

resolution which conditionally approves Rezone No. 6-17. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained this is the same property.  When we annex property into the city it 

comes in as AG.  The applicant has requested a rezone to R1 which is consistent with the Master 

Plan.   

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment without a response. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to adopt Resolution No. 25-17 as recommended by the Planning Commission.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

D. Review, consideration, and possible action to adopt Resolution No. 26-17, a 

resolution of the Elko City Council adopting a change in zoning district 

boundaries from CT (Commercial Transitional) & C (General Commercial) to C 

(General Commercial), approximately 3.077 acres of property located generally 

northeast of the intersection of Opal Drive and S. 12th Street, filed by Dave Mitton 

on behalf of Signature Developers LC and processed as Rezone No. 7-17, and 

matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Planning Commission considered the subject zone change request on July 18, 

2017 and took action to forward a recommendation to Council to adopt a 

resolution which approves Rezone No. 7-17. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained on the overhead it was the highlighted parcel.  It has multiple zoning.  

The applicant has requested that the entire parcel be zoned commercial.  They wish to put in a 

storage facility in there which will require a conditional use permit. 

 

Councilman Keener asked if that is the best use of that property. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered it’s going to have a lower impact on that intersection.  The development 

doesn’t go all the way back to the residential.  The area that is currently zoned CT is pretty much 

an open storage with a compacted type road base surface for storage of RV’s.  It won’t have a 

high impact to the residential but closer to the intersection is where it will all happen. 

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment without a response. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to adopt 

Resolution No. 26-17.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
 

After the motion and before the vote, Councilwoman Simons asked if this is surrounded by 

apartments.  (yes) 

 

Councilman Rice asked if this would be for storage units and RV storage. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered there will be a higher end storage units.  Some will be heated and cooled.  

There will be an onsite resident that lives on the property.  It will be gated and secured.  The 

fence and screen wall will be a block wall. 

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, said Commercial is already on the front part of the 

property.  That is a consistent zone with the classification of the roadways.  Apartment 

complexes, although they are residential, they are Commercial type development.  We are 

looking at a commercial transitional zone.  Under our commercial code, any type of commercial 

use next to residential needs a CUP for development of the property.   
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Councilman Schmidtlein asked when you build a masonry wall, will there be a set back with 

some landscaping.   

 

Ms. Laughlin answered one of the conditions is there’s a site triangle study that is required for 

that intersection. 

 

Mr. Wilkinson said as part of the CUP they are going to landscape quite a bit of our right-of-

way. 

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comments again. 

 

Council voted on the motion. 
  

E. Review, consideration, and possible action to adopt Resolution No. 27-17, a 

resolution of the Elko City Council adopting a change in zoning district 

boundaries from C (General Commercial) to IC (Industrial Commercial), 

approximately 1.578 acres of property, located generally on the south side of 

Ruby Vista Drive, approximately 240 feet west of Doerr Drive, filed by Ken Zeal 

on behalf of Idaho Street Properties, LLC and processed as Rezone No. 8-17, and 

matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Planning Commission considered the subject zone change request on August 

1, 2017 and took action to forward a recommendation to Council to adopt a 

resolution which conditionally approves Rezone No. 8-17. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained on the overhead screen the property was highlighted.  The owner plans 

on doing development on the highlighted parcel with a boundary line adjustment into the parcel 

that is closer to the intersection of Doerr and Ruby Vista Drive.  He has requested a zone change 

of Industrial Commercial to be consistent with the property on the corner of Doerr Drive and 

Ruby Vista Drive.  This is a consistent zoning change between the light industrial and the 

commercial that is adjacent to East Jennings Way.  The large AT&T fiber optic line has an 

easement that goes through the Home2 site and through the hotel property.  It goes through this 

parcel as well and makes the southwest portion of the parcel undevelopable.  That would be the 

area that would be used as a parking lot and storage yard.   

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, indicated where the AT&T utility easement was.  

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment without a response. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to adopt Resolution No. 27-17.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

V.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS (Cont.) 
 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of a proposal from the Ormaza 

Family Trust as related to the Curb, Gutter and Sidewalk Waiver #3-02 between 
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the City of Elko and Ormaza Family Trust dated October 30, 2002, and matters 

related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

On May 8, 2017, City Staff sent the latest letter to the Ormaza Family Trust 

providing the required notification to the Ormaza Family Trust to complete their 

public improvements associated with Curb, Gutter and Sidewalk Waiver #3-02. 

At the July 25, 2017 council meeting Pedro Ormaza agreed to provide a timeline 

for the completion of these improvements within 4 weeks of the meeting. 

 

The City did receive a letter from the Ormaza Family Trust on August 16, 2017 

agreeing to the completion of the work by no later than October 15, 2020. The 

proposed timeframe proposed by the Ormaza Family Trust seems to be excessive 

as staff first called this deferral due on September 18, 2012, and the Ormaza 

Family Trust agreed in writing on September 17, 2013 to complete the 

improvements in 2014. Staff believes the timeframe proposed by the Ormaza 

Family Trust may jeopardize the paving agreed to by Redburn Tires in 2013. In 

the lettered received from The Ormaza Family Trust on August 16, 2017 there is a 

request for information regarding the completion of improvements by other 

properties on Manzanita Lane and reasons why the Ormaza Family Trust is being 

singled out by the City Council for these improvements.  JD 

 

* Pedro Ormaza was not present for this discussion. * 

 

Councilman Rice said the terms of the letter are unacceptable to him.  He consulted with staff on 

the recommended motions.  He would be interested in a completion date by June 30, 2018.  This 

is all triggered by the desire of Redburn to pave.  That is the only reason we are moving forward 

with it. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein said this has been vetted several times.  This gives the Ormaza Trust 

time to complete this by this fall or next spring.  He felt that reasonable.  That would give us the 

opportunity to get the paving done next fall. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

direct staff to set a completion date of the project as June 30, 2018, and if the project is not 

completed by that date then direct staff to initiate enforcement of the terms of the original 

deferral by whatever means necessary.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
 

After the motion and before the vote, Mayor Johnson asked about the requested information. 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, said he had a spreadsheet showing all of the agreements 

on Manzanita.  We have a total of seven agreements.  We have one set of improvements that was 

waived.  Of those seven agreements, three of those have been completed.  One was replaced with 

a subsequent agreement.  That leaves three outstanding.  One is the Ormaza Family Trust 

agreement that has been called.  Two others the original property owners that agreed to the 

deferral no longer own the property.  He reached out to the new property owners on the 8th of 

August and he has met with one of the property owners.  That property owner is working on a 

timeframe that would work for him to get those improvements done.  It is positive to see that he 
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is talking to staff at this point.  Ms. Laughlin has talked to the other property owner and he has 

agreed verbally to do the improvements as well.  Hopefully we will have those done in the next 

couple of years.   

 

Mayor Johnson noted there are three outstanding and two are talking.  Is there still one more? 

 

Mr. Draper answered just Ormaza. 

 

Mayor Johnson said the city is in contact with any and all. 

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, said the waiver that was granted to IFA was contingent 

upon them not expanding the building.  If they do any expansion they will be subject to the 

improvements on Manzanita. 

 

Mayor Johnson asked about other deferrals in the city. 

 

Mr. Draper said roughly 50% of the deferrals have been completed.  Not all of the deferrals are 

specific on the location.  Some aren’t signed.  He is going through all of them and will be 

contacting property owners. 

 

Council voted on the motion. 
   

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

There were no public comments. 

 

There being no further business, Mayor Chris Johnson adjourned the meeting. 

 

 

 

_________________________________          ______________________________ 

Mayor Chris Johnson                                         Shanell Owen, City Clerk 



















































































































CGS # Name Location

Type of 

Improvements 

Waived

Agreement or 

Bond

Detailed 

Description Completed Notes
CGS #3-00 Harshbarger, Robert 4470 Pioneer Way curb, gutter and sidewalk Agrmt in File Deferred until Manzanita 

Lane is constructed

New Owner Letter sent to Harvy Hong on 8/8/17, met with 

Harvy Hong on 8/16/17

CGS #3-02 Ormaza Family Trust 4745 Manzanita curb, gutter and sidewalk Agrmt in File Deferred until Manzanita 

Lane is constructed or 90 

days notice

called

CGS #1-04 Clint Gilliam 5345 Manzanita curb, gutter and sidewalk Agrmt in File Deferred until Manzanita 

Lane is constructed or 90 

days notice

New owner Letter sent to Steve Dorsa, 8/8/17

CGS #05-99 Environmental 

Reclamation

5425 Manzanita need to review application New Owner Agreement was with the lessee not the 

property owner, note from city planner 

indicates that plans were never submitted to 

begin the deferral. Replaced with CGS #1-04

CGS #4-97 Caldwell, 

Greg/Bristlecone

Between 30th & U.P. 

Way

curb, gutter and sidewalk Agrmt and Letter from 

bank in file

Deferred until technically 

feasible/180 days 

notification

Done 3755 Manzanita Lane, High Mark

CGS #1-05 Latham Holding LLC 30th Street and 

Manzanita

curb, gutter and sidewalk Agrmt in File Deferred until Manzanita 

Lane is constructed or 90 

days notice

Done

CGS #01-06 Ironhorse RV Resort Manzanita 

Improvments

curb, gutter and sidewalk done

2 IFA Manzanita 

Improvments

curb, gutter and sidewalk agreement in file waiver for expansion, 

required new development 

to call improvements

Waived Improvements

If property expands the city can capture 

improvements on Manzanita per the waiver

../../../../company/Public/Vault Records/Curb-Gutter waivers/Harshbarger - Robert.pdf
../../../../company/Public/Vault Records/Curb-Gutter waivers/Bristlecone Enterprises LLC.pdf
../../../../company/Public/Vault Records/Curb-Gutter waivers/Bristlecone Enterprises LLC.pdf

